Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

November 3, 2014
     Memorial Hall 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Chairman Payne called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Robert Manners, Joe Judd, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 

Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, The Recorder.

Acceptance of Minutes: Bob put forward the motion to accept minutes with corrections as read for October 20, 2014; John seconded the motion which carried unanimously. 

Noteworthy News: 

Leaf Collection: Bob noted the fall curbside leaf collection, November 12, 2014.  Residents must place leaves curbside by 7 a.m.   

Elections: Joe said he had received 52 absentee ballots; a relatively high number given there are 1,273 registered voters.  Joe anticipates a high turn-out for the November 4th Election.
Department Liaison Reports: 
Police: Joe reported the chief of Police is back to work on limited duty and there were no reported incidents on Halloween.

The Board sent a final written offer to Jehovah Witness representatives with the hopes of purchasing the Mohawk Trail property (pending town meeting approval).  Representatives will have until December 1st to respond.  Joe also mentioned the “Swan Block” property which is on the market.  In preliminary discussions with the owner, Joe believes that the town could purchase the property at a reasonable price. Selectmen discussed the merits of such a purchase but ultimately determined the cost plus any needed renovations would be too great at this time for the town to bear.  Joe also said taking the building off of the tax rolls would be something to consider.  

Bob mentioned the VFW building on Water Street might go on the market.  Although the building is located in a flood plain, Selectboard members thought the site could potentially site an information center or public restrooms.  Bob will contact a VFW representative to discuss further.
Joe brought up the possibility of a land swap with the elementary school as a way to have a viable site to build a new police station adjacent to the school.  John asked Joe to look into the possibility as he felt both the town and the school could benefit from the swap.

Memorial Hall Bathroom:  The project is currently on hold until the Board can secure additional funding.  Initial cost estimates for the project are twice the original projection of $40,000 (already been secured at Town Meeting).  Terry is waiting for the completion of FY’13 CDBG projects to determine whether there are surplus funds available for transfer.
Pratt Building: Bob said the library is celebrating their 100th birthday with an Open House November 16, 2014 from 2-4 p.m.  Bob will ask the Highway Superintendent to assist with the hanging of a banner on the Pratt Building advertising the event.  
Highway Department: John said the highway department is scheduled to pour a section of concrete sidewalk in front 8 Bridge St. (near La Luncheonette).  The section of sidewalk was disturbed earlier this summer when the Tree Warden removed a large tree.
Cowell Gymnasium: Matter regarding internet covered later in meeting.  

Senior Center: No updates.

Public Comment: None.  

Appointments:

7:15 p.m. Board of Assessors RE: FY’15 Tax Classification Hearing:  Assessor, Alan Countinho and Assistant Assessor Bill Barry were present for the hearing. Bill reported that property values are currently flat and that FY’14 was a revaluation year.  Bill reported approximately 4 million in new growth thanks to improvements made by New England Power Company, d/b/a National Grid (NEP/NG), at Deerfield #4 Sub-station located at 232 Main Street (Route 112). This has been a positive addition to the tax rolls helping to keep residential taxes stable. Although the Department of Revenue has yet to approve the tax rate, the anticipated rate is $13.89 (an increase of $.27). Joe presented a motion to maintain a single tax rate for all classes of property.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.
Old Business: 

Memorial Hall Roof Replacement:  Before work can begin, the contractor must execute contract documents and supply required bind bond and insurance certificate.
FRCOG RE: Franklin Regional Planning Board and Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy Committee Representation: The board is still looking for potential members.

Highway Laborer Position: John reported that he and Mark interviewed two candidates.  The most qualified individual will undergo an equipment performance test this week.  John hopes to bring a recommendation to the board at the next meeting.

Proposed County-Wide Veteran’s District: John noted that Leo Parent and Mark Fitzpatrick have plans to retire from veteran’s district duties this year.  The board discussed joining the Upper Pioneer Valley Veteran’s Service District with Greenfield as member towns must be contiguous.  John said that due to higher administrative costs and new federal regulations, Shelburne’s annual administrative costs in the existing District would rise from $3,600 to an estimated $5,200.  Joining the proposed new District, Shelburne’s anticipated costs will be about $4,400.  At least for the first year, Greenfield has stated it will assume 50 percent of the administrative costs, funded in part by a grant it has received.  Bob made a motion to join the Upper Pioneer Valley Veteran’s Service District.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Kinder-Morgan Pipeline Proposal RE: Formally Requesting Public Hearings: Joe reminded the board there will be a “work session” with representatives of Kinder-Morgan at Mohawk Trail Regional High School, December 10, 2014 from 6pm to 8pm.  Joe said he plans to attend the meeting and encouraged board members to attend as well.
New Business:

Joe Judd, Town Clerk RE: Request to Hire Special Election Assistant: Joe notified the Board that he would like to hire Beverly Neely for up to eight hours at $20 an hour to assist with the November 4th election.  The funds would come from the town clerk’s training budget.  Following a brief discussion regarding protocol for hiring consultants, Bob presented a motion to hire Beverly Neely as Special Election Assistant for up to 8 hours at $20 per hour.  John seconded the motion.  The motion passed with John and Bob in favor; Joe abstained. 

Cowell Gymnasium RE: Proposals for Internet Service: Terry obtained three quotes for internet services at the Cowell Gymnasium (a requirement of the lease with West County Emergency Food Pantry).  Technology Committee member, Mike Duffy reviewed each of the proposals.  Verizon DSL could provide a wireless router for $149 and DSL services at $29.99 a month (one or two year contract); Comcast would charge $99 for installation and $89.95 per month/one year contract; and Crocker Communications/MBI Network would charge $109 per month.  Mike recommended the monthly DSL service from Verizon.  Bob made a motion to authorize Terry to set up Verizon services at the Cowell Gymnasium.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

2014 CDGB Grant RE: Award of Engineering Contract ($93,500): Bob made a motion to award Sampson & Weston Engineering the contract for engineering and clerk of the work services for infrastructure projects relating to the 2014 Community Development Block Grant (Prospect St. in Buckland and River St. in Colrain) in the amount of $93,500, and to authorize the Chairman of the Board to sign contracts on behalf of the Board.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Other Business:

Long Range Planning Committee: Joe said the committee has been meeting every week for the past two months and he believes they are close to finalizing a document that would address regionalization with the school committee.

Bylaw Citation Questions: Bob came across a citation that had been revised by the Animal Control Officer but had never been clarified or authorized for use.  Bob felt the wording was unclear as to whether the citation would be used for specifically infractions relating to dogs or whether it could be used for other bylaw violations such as shoveling snow in the required time, or traffic violations.  Bob wanted to have the citation placed on the agenda for the next meeting to address the inconstancies in wording and meaning of the citation. John said for some violations he wanted to allow residents the opportunity to appeal to the selectmen’s board before going to District Court.  Joe said the board should not be in the position of doing the police’s job.  The board decided to clarify the citation at the next meeting in two weeks.

Board Member’s Assisting During Town Emergencies: Bob said in discussion with the town’s insurance company they would prefer select board members refrain from active assistance such as unplugging sewers or using chain saws to cut trees in the road.  MIIA recommended the board members act only as the command center during emergencies and disasters unless members were appropriately licensed and appointed to perform highway related tasks as part of their regular duties.

Shelburne Cultural Cuncil RE: Appointment of Mary Kay Hoffman - The Shelburne Cultural Council would like the Board to appoint Mary Kay to the Shelburne Cultural Council.  Mary Kay resides in Hawley.  Joe felt the town should be able to benefit from anyone who has talent and expertise, but wasn’t sure if there was a statute and what it allows if there is one.  Following a short discussion, selectmen asked Terry to follow up and explore if such appointments would be legal.  
Sewer Line Repair: Terry and Joe met with Raymond Gray, a contractor who was hired by landlord Barry Goldstein to repair a sewer line on November 11th.   The contractor will remove one section of sidewalk in order to excavate the sewer line. Building owner, Barry Goldstein has asked tenants to enter/exit the building from the rear while work is underway.  Terry said it would take one day for excavation and repair and one day to pour and replace concrete sidewalk.  The contractor has requested the use of three parking spaces to accommodate equipment.  The entrance to Mocha Maya’s will be accessible.  The Board voiced no objections to the proposed work plan.
Town Clerk’s Office Closed: Monday, November 10, 2014.

Solarizing Program: Terry reported that two residents inquired about the possibility of Shelburne’s participation in a local solar program entitled: Solarize MA.  Participation would allow residents to install residential solar panels at a reduced rate.  In a brief discussion by the board it was determined the program’s deadline was too soon given the numerous criterion the town would have to adopt and John wasn’t sure how much support there would be among residents.  Terry noted the positive aspect of the program was the potential for grants.  The topic was tabled.
Correspondence: 

Mass DOT RE: Iron Bridge: In a letter from Peter Niles District Highway Director for Mass DOT, selectmen were informed Mass DOT has been searching for a new product to use on the vehicular surface of the Iron Bridge that is more durable and lasting.  After researching numerous options they determined they will use the same material they have been using and will resurface the bridge in the spring.  Mass DOT will also be correcting the tripping hazards they were alerted to within the month.
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: Joe presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:37 p.m.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Cris Carl
